

The U.S. Should Focus on Targeted and Temporary Tools to Ensure Access to Medical Supply Chains

Tori K. Smith, Edmund F. Haislmaier, and Maiya Clark

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The coronavirus outbreak has caused many Americans to ask if the U.S. is overreliant on foreign suppliers of key medical and pharmaceutical goods.

While the U.S. has taken pragmatic steps to address possible shortages, it should refrain from increasing regulatory barriers that ultimately decrease access.

The Administration and Congress should use targeted and temporary emergency measures to ensure supply of critical pharmaceuticals and medical equipment. he U.S. government is working to remove regulatory barriers that could prevent medical professionals from being fully equipped to address the COVID-19 crisis in the United States. The Trump Administration has also invoked the Defense Production Act to direct production of specific products and waived tariffs for imports of products from China.¹ These are both pragmatic approaches to the supply challenges being faced by the health industry.

In response to additional concerns about supply, and actions of other governments to impose export controls, Congress and the Administration are proposing policies that would reduce imports of pharmaceuticals and medical equipment. However, if policymakers rush to implement such policies before fully evaluating their potential effect on manufacturing and supply chains, they risk inadvertently creating new disruptions and shortages that could further jeopardize Americans' access to life-saving products.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib5057

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Prior to the current crisis, Congress and the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) were already working to address drug shortages, a process that requires careful deliberation. In the midst of this crisis, it is important that U.S. government policies do not introduce new regulatory obstacles to companies bringing Americans the medical products they need, when they need them. It is also crucial that any policy changes do not undermine the ability of companies to innovate and continue bringing Americans the best treatments and cures. While existing public policies should be constantly reviewed and improved where needed, it is important to recognize that U.S. patients currently enjoy one of the world's best environments for access both to innovative new drugs and to low-cost generic versions of older drugs. In short, when addressing these issues, policymakers should keep in mind one of the oldest adages in medicine: First, do no harm.

Any drug or device shortages, or other medical supply chain issues, arising during the COVID-19 crisis should be met with the proper emergency policy responses: (1) the FDA exercising its statutory emergency authorities to expedite the availability of needed medical products, and (2) the targeted and temporary use of the Strategic National Stockpile or (3) the Defense Production Act. The Trump Administration is already implementing all three of these responses.

Responses to Medical Equipment Supply Challenges During the Pandemic

As policymakers are working to ensure that medical professionals have the materials they need to combat the COVID-19 pandemic, concerns have been raised about the availability of items such as ventilators and N95 face masks. The Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) estimates that 3.5 billion N95 masks are needed as medical professionals fight COVID-19 in the U.S., but as of early March 2020, the government had stockpiled only around 12 million. Additionally, the World Health Organization estimates that manufacturing of this kind of medical equipment would need to increase by 40 percent to meet the spike in demand.²

In response to this possible future shortage, as well as to the already existing shortage, the Trump Administration approved exclusion requests for dozens of medical product imports from China, shielding these products from costly tariffs.³ The President also signed an executive order that allows the government to use authorities delegated by the Defense Production Act to financially support industries that produce the medical equipment that is in high demand and shore up supply.⁴ In addition, the FDA has provided manufacturers and suppliers with a series of Emergency Use Authorizations

to help speed the production and distribution of needed drugs, devices, and tests.⁵ Longer term, Congress included a provision in the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act requiring the HHS to commission a study with the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine "to examine, and, in a manner that does not compromise national security, report on, the security of the United States medical product supply chain."⁶ These actions represent pragmatic approaches to addressing supply concerns and ensuring public safety during the pandemic.

At the same time, broader concerns about the origin of pharmaceuticals and medical equipment consumed in the U.S. and their relevant supply chains are fueling efforts in Congress and the Administration to impose new restrictions on these industries. While it is important to question drug safety and supply for Americans, the solutions currently being considered by Congress and the Administration could actually worsen the supply challenges that exist today.

Buy American Executive Order. *The New York Times* reported that the White House is considering an executive order that would require all federal agencies to purchase only American-made pharmaceuticals and medical equipment.⁷ Supply chains in these industries are highly diverse, and developing new production comes with costly and time-consuming regulatory barriers, as well as inspections needed to ensure that the resulting products meet standards for safety and effectiveness. This means that supply would not meet demand for some time, and the costs for these products could rise substantially in the meantime, consequences that are unhelpful to Americans in the midst of a pandemic.

Legislative Efforts. Similarly, Senator Tom Cotton (R–AK) and Representative Mike Gallagher (R–WI) introduced legislation that aims to "end U.S. dependence on China for pharmaceutical manufacturing." The legislation would do so by preventing federal agencies from purchasing drugs from China or drugs with active ingredients from China. It would also impose additional regulations on drug manufacturers requiring country of origin labeling.⁸ While this policy would be phased in over two years, it would likely still have a negative impact on the supply of the products for Americans. It is more important to focus on policies that increase patient safety and access to medical supplies.

Understanding Supply Chain Challenges

The broader issue of ensuring an adequate and consistent supply of drugs has been of concern to policymakers for some time. Specifically, there is apprehension about the extent to which pharmaceutical supply chains have expanded abroad over the past several decades. According to the FDA "about 40 percent of finished drugs and 80 percent of active drug ingredients are manufactured overseas."⁹

Despite this diversification in production locations, manufacturers are working to maintain patient safety in cooperation with the FDA. In testimony before the Energy and Commerce Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations Janet Woodcock, director of the Center for Drug Evaluation and Research at the FDA, explained that while facility inspections used to be primarily conducted in the U.S., as a result of more foreign production sites being added to the supply chain, "since 2015, [the FDA] has conducted more foreign than domestic drug inspections."¹⁰

Currently, of the manufacturing facilities that produce FDA-regulated active pharmaceutical ingredients, 28 percent are located in the U.S., 26 percent are in EU countries, 18 percent are in India, 13 percent are in China, and 2 percent are in Canada.¹¹ With regard to facilities that manufacture FDA-regulated finished dosage forms, 47 percent are located in the U.S., 18 percent are in EU countries, 11 percent are in India, 7 percent are in China, and 4 percent are in Canada.¹²

In the broader context of supply concerns, the economics of generic drug production presents a unique set of challenges for producers.¹³ The key challenge is that because prices are so competitive, facilities utilize nearly 100 percent of their capacity. That means there is very little ability for them to increase production on existing lines to quickly meet new demand, especially when that demand increases exponentially in a matter of days or weeks. Rather, investment in building new capacity must be made, which takes time and capital.

Regulatory approvals are also required when either an existing manufacturer adds a new production line to increase the volume of the drug it makes, or an additional manufacturer starts to produce the drug. These considerations are in play regardless of the physical location of the factories producing the drugs. Indeed, they would all still be important and relevant issues even if 100 percent of generic drugs were manufactured domestically.

Once the crisis is resolved, policymakers need to address those issues thoughtfully, deliberately, and consistently over a sustained period of time. Given that policymakers must balance ensuring reliable production with ensuring that the resulting products are safe and affordable for consumers, possible changes to laws or regulations are unlikely to be either simple or immediately executable.

Using Emergency Measures to Secure Critical Materials

The economic realities explained above do not mean that production changes are impossible. In the case of an emergency shortage, the government could assist in a targeted and temporary manner to help offset the challenges faced by producers. In recent weeks, the FDA has been using its emergency authorities to do just that, particularly with respect to meeting the most pressing needs for COVID-19 tests, personal protective equipment, and ventilators. Also, Congress already took steps in the CARES Act to enhance the FDA's ability to more quickly identify potential shortages, and thus address them before they become major problems. Moving forward, it is wise for the government to have a plan in the event of a critical pharmaceutical shortage. The government should only intervene in a true emergency, and it should do so in a way that is limited in scope and duration. The following are policy tools that could potentially be used or adapted for this situation.

Strategic National Stockpile. The Strategic National Stockpile is the country's largest reserve of medicines and medical supplies for use in emergencies. Managed by the HHS, it was created in 1999 to ensure readiness in the event of bioterrorism and has been used to address a variety of public health emergencies, from hurricanes to influenza outbreaks.¹⁴ The Strategic National Stockpile has already shipped more than 539 tons of cargo in response to the COVID-19 emergency, specifically to support U.S. citizen repatriation and to provide states with much-needed personal protective equipment.

The stockpile has been used to supply specific regions with critical pharmaceuticals during national disasters: It provided 30,000 vials of insulin and other critical medications to Louisiana and Mississippi in the wake of Hurricane Katrina, for instance.¹⁵ However, it is unclear whether the Strategic National Stockpile could provide enough drugs in the case of a country-wide shortage. Policymakers should explore the feasibility of using the stockpile to address potential critical pharmaceutical shortages.

The Defense Production Act. The Defense Production Act gives the President the power to influence domestic industry in the interests of national defense. President Trump invoked the act on March 18 in order to prioritize and allocate medical supplies in response to the spread of COVID-19. It gives the President (and, per the March 27 Executive Order, the HHS Secretary and the Secretary of Homeland Security) the power to reallocate raw materials and finished goods, prioritize government contracts at private firms, and increase companies' production of key goods as needed to treat or slow the spread of the coronavirus.¹⁶

Currently, the Administration has used the act to compel General Motors to produce ventilators, to direct 3M to produce more masks, and to increase the availability of components for ventilators.¹⁷ The larger use of the act thus far has been to provide leverage to persuade businesses' voluntary efforts to ramp up production of these items.¹⁸ Similarly, use of the act could be justified in the case of pharmaceutical shortages if they are set to become an emergency of similar magnitude to COVID-19 itself, and the shortages of drugs are as dire as the current shortages of ventilators and N95 masks.

If the act were invoked to address an emergency pharmaceutical shortage, the President and the HHS Secretary would have a variety of tools at their disposal, including the power to allocate materials among pharmaceutical companies (under Title I of the act) and to award grants to these companies for facilities expansions (under Title III).¹⁹ These measures could boost domestic production without further interrupting global supply chains. Any action, however, should be aimed at specific drug shortages, rather than a general response across the pharmaceutical industry.

Recommendations

When addressing pharmaceutical supply issues, it is important that U.S. government policies not add regulatory barriers that impair the ability of the industry to bring Americans what they need when they need it. It is also crucial that any policy changes continue to encourage innovation and competition.

To ensure these principles, Congress and the Administration should:

- Evaluate concerns over drug sourcing and quality control independently of the COVID-19 pandemic. Congress and the FDA are already working to address sourcing and quality concerns. They need to keep doing so with all due deliberation, and continue doing so even after the current crisis has passed.
- Utilize emergency measures in the case of a shortage of critical items. If there is a pharmaceutical shortage emergency, the Defense Production Act could be used to provide a finite and targeted boost to necessary domestic manufacturers. The Strategic National Stockpile could also provide critical pharmaceuticals in a shortage, though policymakers will have to evaluate the stockpile's capacity to address a country-wide shortage.

Conclusion

The Trump Administration has taken pragmatic steps to address supply shortages of N95 masks and other critical medical equipment. Unfortunately, other proposals by Congress and the Administration could worsen the supply issues being faced today and undermine America's ability to innovate and bring Americans the best treatments and cures in the future. Broader concerns about medical supply chains, while they may be reasonable, should be addressed independently of the pandemic. In the case of emergency shortages, the Administration should use targeted and temporary emergency measures to ensure a supply of critical pharmaceuticals and medical equipment.

Tori K. Smith is Jay Van Andel Trade Economist in the Thomas A. Roe Institute for Economic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Economic Freedom, at The Heritage Foundation. **Edmund F. HaisImaier** is Preston A. Wells, Jr., Senior Research Fellow in Domestic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation. **Maiya Clark** is Research Assistant in the Center for National Defense, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. "Remarks by President Trump, Vice President Pence, and Members of the Coronavirus Task Force in Press Briefing," The White House, March 28, 2020, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-vice-president-pence-members-coronavirus-task-force-press-briefing-13/ (accessed April 1, 2020).
- Berkeley Lovelace Jr., "HHS Clarifies US Has About 1% of Face Masks Needed for 'Full-Blown' Coronavirus Pandemic," CNBC, March 4, 2020, https:// www.cnbc.com/2020/03/04/hhs-clarifies-us-has-about-1percent-of-face-masks-needed-for-full-blown-pandemic.html (accessed March 20, 2020).
- 3. Anthony DeBarros and Josh Zumbrun, "U.S. Trade Officials Grant Tariff Relief for Face Masks, Medical Equipment," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 6, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-trade-officials-grant-tariff-relief-for-facemasks-medical-equipment-11583516931 (accessed March 20, 2020).
- 4. The White House, "Executive Order on Prioritizing and Allocating Health and Medical Resources to Respond to the Spread of Covid-19," March 18, 2020, https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-prioritizing-allocating-health-medical-resources-respond-spread-covid-19/ (accessed March 20, 2020).
- For information on each of the Emergency Use Authorizations issued by the FDA in response to the COVID-19 public health emergency, see U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Emergency Use Authorizations," https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/emergency-situations-medical-devices/emergencyuse-authorizations (accessed April 7, 2020).
- 6. Public Law 116–132 Sec. 3101, The CARES Act also expands existing requirements for manufacturers to report events to the FDA that could result in drug shortages, including discontinuations or interruptions to the supply of active pharmaceutical ingredients (Section 3112), and added similar requirements for reporting events that could result in shortages of medical devices that are "critical to public health during a public health emergency, including devices that are life-supporting, life-sustaining, or intended for use in emergency medical care or during surgery" (Section 1321).
- 7. Ana Swanson, "Coronavirus Spurs U.S. Efforts to End China's Chokehold on Drugs," *The New York Times*, March 11, 2020, https://www.nytimes. com/2020/03/11/business/economy/coronavirus-china-trump-drugs.html (accessed March 20, 2020).
- 8. News release, "Cotton, Gallagher Introduce Bill to End U.S. Dependence on Chinese-Manufactured Pharmaceuticals," Senator Tom Cotton (R–AR), March 18, 2020, https://www.cotton.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=1342 (accessed March 20, 2020).
- 9. Government Accountability Office, "Preliminary Findings Indicate Persistent Challenges with FDA Foreign Inspections," December 10, 2019, https:// www.gao.gov/assets/710/703077.pdf (accessed March 24, 2020).
- Janet Woodcock, MD, Director, Center for Drug Evaluation and Research, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Securing the U.S. Drug Supply Chain: Oversight of FDA's Foreign Inspection Program," testimony before the Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, Committee on Energy and Commerce, U.S. House of Representatives, December 10, 2019, https://energycommerce.house.gov/sites/democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/files/ documents/Updated%20Testimony%20-%20Woodcock%20%28FDA%29%2020191210.pdf (accessed March 24, 2020).
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. For an extensive discussion of these and related issues, see U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Drug Shortages: Root Causes and Potential Solutions: A Report by the Drug Shortages Task Force," 2019, https://www.fda.gov/drugs/drug-shortages/report-drug-shortages-root-causes-and-potentialsolutions (accessed March 20, 2020).
- 14. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response, "Stockpile Responses," March 26, 2020, https://www.phe.gov/about/sns/Pages/responses.aspx (accessed April 1, 2020).
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. The White House, "EO on Delegating Additional Authority Under the DPA with Respect to Health and Medical Resources to Respond to the Spread of COVID-19," March 27, 2020, https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/eo-delegating-additional-authority-dpa-respect-health-medical-resources-respond-spread-covid-19/ (accessed April 1, 2020).
- Thomas W. Spoehr, "Defense Production Act: Expert Explains What It Is (And How it Can Fight Coronavirus)," *The National Interest*, April 6, 2020, https://nationalinterest.org/feature/defense-production-act-expert-explains-what-it-and-how-it-can-fight-coronavirus-141247 (accessed April 8, 2020).
- 18. Tim Hains, "Full Press Conference: President Trump, Coronavirus Task Force Give Sunday Update," Real Clear Politics, March 22, 2020, https://www. realclearpolitics.com/video/2020/03/22/watch_live_white_house_coronavirus_task_force_news_conference.html (accessed April 1, 2020).
- 19. Charles Stimson and Maiya Clark, "What the Defense Production Act Is and How Can It Can Help the Government Fight COVID-19," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, March 19, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/defense/commentary/what-the-defense-production-act-and-how-can-it-can-help-the-government-fight.